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OFFICE  OF  CITY  COUNCIL

RESEARCH  DIVISION

COURTHOUSE OVERSIGHT SPECIAL COMMITTEE MINUTES
October 25, 2011
2:00 p.m.
Council Chamber

First Floor, City Hall

117 West Duval Street

Attendance:  Chair Greg Anderson; Members Bill Bishop, John Crescimbeni (excused), and Denise Lee (excused); Council Members Lori Boyer and Don Redman; Peggy Sidman, Office of General Counsel; Philip Zamarron and Rick Campbell, Office of City Council; Jessica Deal, Office of the Mayor; Dave Schneider, Public Works Department; David Reaves, Turner Construction
The Chair, Greg Anderson, called the meeting to order at 2:05 p.m.  He stated that he has reviewed the work of previous oversight committees and that he intends to continue their work.  Mr. Schneider was invited to address the committee to provide updates in the areas of hiring, courthouse progress, Monroe Street, State Attorney’s Office, Public Defender’s Office, and the Ed Ball Building.

Mr. Schneider advised that a change in the hiring process in 2009 utilizing E-verify has been successful in documenting workers, although certain subcontractors have expressed some difficulty in finding workers.  He provided information concerning the hiring table in the Ed Ball Building and estimated the cost to staff it is approximately $588 per month.
As to courthouse construction progress, Mr. Schneider indicated that the work is about 76% complete and on schedule for completion in May 2012.  The project is within the $350 million budget, with some areas over budget and some under.  Change orders have mostly involved technology and security issues.  It was noted that hardware in certain non-public areas was an obligation of the State of Florida.  In response to a question, Mr. Schneider advised that video conferencing technology allowing prisoners to provide testimony or have a first hearing from the jail has been included.  No substantial change orders were mentioned.
Discussion next focused on Monroe Street.  Security and safety issues were addressed, and it was noted that there is still time to build the road at an estimated cost of $800,000.  C/M Bishop stated that he had not seen the bid package for Monroe Street as requested, and questioned what is being included.  Mr. Schneider agreed to provide a hard copy.  Discussion continued concerning design, pedestrian crossing, and traffic calming through the use of cobblestones or a speed table, with C/M Bishop expressing the opinion that there is no excuse not to make this a pedestrian-friendly road as this should not result in additional costs.  C/M Redman questioned whether the road could be made safe.  C/M Boyer discussed the process for review of downtown projects, and it was noted that the Downtown Review Board position has been that the road is not needed.  C/M Boyer advised C/M Bishop that other professionals have opinions that differ from his.  She spoke to the budgetary savings and downtown revitalization, stating her preference that the road not be constructed at this time.  In response to a question, Ms. Deal gave the Mayor’s position in favor of savings.  C/M Boyer proceeded to address the parking garages and access, including issues with Pearl Street.  C/M Bishop added that it would take legislation to permanently close Pearl Street, further stating the irrelevance of various Monroe Street safety concerns given that there are other sides to the building which could pose safety problems as well.  At this point, the Chair indicated a need to move forward in addressing other issues.
Mr. Schneider advised that the State Attorney’s Office is expected to move into the old federal courthouse in May 2012, but that the schedule will be tight.  A recent problem with lead paint was found, which has added to the cost and the work, and bids and contracts are to be let.  The extra cost is expected to be about $1 million, and it should be known in December whether the work can be done within the current $20.3 million allocation.  The building will provide that office with 245,000 square feet, of which 200,000 is needed and 45,000 will be shelled for future uses.  Questions arose concerning the crosswalk/bridge from the old federal courthouse, with Mr. Schneider advising that more will be known in December as to whether this can be done within the existing allocation.
The Public Defender’s Office has been relocated to the Godbold Building, according to Mr. Schneider.  He gave the resulting rental fee savings, adding that the available square footage increased from 53,000 to 60,000.  When asked about opportunities for other savings, Mr. Schneider could not think of any at that moment.  C/M Redman inquired about space for jurors, and was advised that room had been found to accommodate 500 jurors through a redesign of the designated space.
Continuing, Mr. Schneider informed the committee that moving the Public Defender’s Office to the Godbold Building occasioned a temporary move for the Environmental and Compliance Department at a cost of $45,000.  It is anticipated that the second move will occur in April, and the estimated cost for that move is $12,800.  Mr. Schneider was not able to provide the lost man hours at this time, but will obtain that information.

The Chair thanked Mr. Schneider, and it was noted that this has been ongoing since 2007.  As Mr. Schneider had nothing further to add, the Chair invited Mr. Reaves to address the committee on behalf of Turner Construction.  Mr. Reaves provided an update on goals and challenges, noting that the JSEB goal will be exceeded and that local participation figures on manpower from First Coast counties have been as high as 80% and average 75%.  He affirmed that the project is on schedule and within budget.
With nothing further to discuss, the meeting was adjourned at 2:52 p.m.
Rick Campbell, Research Assistant
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